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SUBJECT:  
Proposed Ordinance 2009-0644 appropriating $26.5 million for acquisition of an additional interest in the Burlington Northern Santa Fe (BNSF) Eastside Rail Corridor (ERC).
SUMMARY:  
Proposed Ordinance 2009-0644:  
1. Directs the executive to negotiate and execute contracts for additional property rights in the ERC;

2. Identifies the Conservation Futures Tax (CFT) levy as the fund source for repayment of $26.5 million in bond proceeds used to pay for the proposed additional property rights;
3. Restricts the appropriation until such time as the Council adopts an ordinance approving contracts (such as a purchase and sale agreement and/or multipurpose use agreement) for the proposed additional property rights; and 
4. Transmits a copy of the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) signed by the Port of Seattle (Port), King County Executive, the City of Redmond, Sound Transit, Puget Sound Energy and the Cascade Water Alliance expressing a mutually beneficial interest in acquiring the ERC.

BACKGROUND:  
In 2008, the King County Council, the King County Executive and the Port of Seattle came to agreement on a strategy to acquire the Eastside Rail Corridor (ERC) and move it into public ownership.  This agreement resulted in the adoption of Ordinance 16084 on May 27, 2008, which authorized an interlocal agreement between the Port and the County, the purchase and sale agreement for the corridor and other related agreements.
A slower than expected federal Surface Transportation Board (STB) process and changing demands on the Port’s business plan have delayed the closing of this real estate transaction by one year.  Based on current activity between the Port and BNSF, this transaction is expected to close on December 15, 2009.
Throughout the process, the Port has remained committed to bringing the corridor into public ownership, but has also expressed a strong desire to find additional partners who have more directly aligned interests in the corridor.

Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) Dated November 5, 2009
Concurrent to the closing of the existing real estate transaction, the Port has worked with the King County Executive, the City of Redmond, Sound Transit, Puget Sound Energy and the Cascade Water Alliance to develop and execute an MOU between these parties related to the next phase of ownership of the ERC.  Specifically, the MOU, signed by each of the parties, expresses their interest in acquiring mutually beneficial portions of the ERC.  In simplest terms, this MOU is the foundation of a partnership that has the means and interest in acquiring portions of the Port’s interest in the ERC, and is in accordance with the Port’s stated business plans.
Within the MOU, all parties agreed that they would, by December 14, 2009, “…seek any necessary authorizations from their respective boards or legislative bodies to negotiate the transactions contemplated in this MOU.”  Staff’s understanding is that the transmittal of this ordinance fulfills a literal reading of this requirement.  It is also staffs’ understanding that the Port is seeking assurances that each of the parties is financially committed to acquiring their interests in the ERC.

ANALYSIS:

The proposal before the Council is part of what has become a mult-phased approach to ensuring that this vital, dual purpose corridor remains  in public ownership: [1] The Port purchases the corridor from BNSF, and the County acquires an easement interest for a  dual-purpose trail, and becomes the trail sponsor to meet federal railbanking requirements; [2] Concurrent to closing the acquisition from BNSF, the Port seeks other partners and funding commitments; [3] The Port negotiates with the partners, “new ownership” instruments are finalized and transmitted to the various partners for approval by the legislative bodies.

Currently the Port is in  step1 which is the acquisition of the ERC includes from BNSF on December 15, and the County acquiring from the Port a public multipurpose easement for trail purposes over the portions of the ERC south of Woodinville (including the Redmond Spur). 
As part of this December 15 transaction being completed with the Port and BNSF (and authorized via Ordinance 16084), King County is acquiring a Multipurpose Public Easement with CFT funds.  This easement is primarily for dual-use trail purposes, so that King County can perform its federally designated function as “Trail Sponsor”.

In anticipation of its acquisition of the ERC, and consistent with their business plan goals, the Port is also negotiating with other partners for various property rights in the corridor.  

Step 2 is proposed ordinance 2009-0644 which seeks $26.5 million to be available to apply towards the County’s share of the acquisition. Analysis of the various rights that would be purchased by each of the partners will be conducted when this acquisition is transmitted in Step 3.  This analysis would also include how the County’s initial payment (step 1) of approximately $1.9 million for the public multipurpose easement will be treated in the proposal, and how to ensure that the $500k owing to the County from the Port is recaptured.
As transmitted, the proposed ordinance is a $26.5 million supplemental appropriation that is proposed to be funded by interfund loans until bonds can be sold. Ultimately all expenses for the transaction are to be backed by CFT levy funds; the total cost of these transactions (principal and interest included) is estimated to be in the range of $40-$45 million.

The proposed King County appropriation would maintain the policy that no more than 50% of CFT funds are committed to bond repayment in any given year.  However, in order to do so, the Executive has proposed structuring the debt such that lower amounts of principal will be paid off in the early years. Specifically, the proposed bond repayment is structured such that an interfund loan would be used in the first year and CFT repayment would be increased over the next three years to $1.75 million and then for the final six years of bond repayment, increased to $2.97 million per year. Structuring the debt to avoid exceeding the 50% policy limit, as it is proposed, will lead to increased borrowing costs of at least $2.25 million in interest over the lifetime of the bonds. 
Because negotiations for specific rights will be on-going into 2010, the proposed ordinance contains two provisos: one that identifies the source of funds for acquisition of the corridor; and a second that restricts the initial use of all funds associated with this supplemental appropriation until the Council adopts an ordinance approving a contract or contracts related to the proposed greater property interests in the ERC.  The proposed provisos require amending into expenditure restrictions and clarifying language if the transmitted financial proposal is moved forward. 

Staff analysis also included review of the transmitted single source funding in relationship to additional ERC property rights and the future corridor uses.  This analysis was limited by the fact that the negotiations for future uses are not yet complete.  As such staff found it challenging to cohesively link the proposed CFT funding source with the proposed future use or uses of the corridor.
Rather than only using CFT bonding capacity to acquire additional property rights in the corridor, staff reviewed other potential options.  One example is that an alternative could include use of Transit Capital Funds for all or part of the additional property rights.

The corridor includes a nexus with transit services offered by King County, including: 

1. The corridor has significant value for potential future transit service, beyond just a trail corridor.
It has been established that there is a transportation use to the corridor through both the Puget Sound Regional Council’s Commuter Rail Feasibility Study results and Sound Transit’s expressed interest as a new partner using a portion of the corridor for East Link.  These actions have further established the potential transportation uses of the corridor as, more specifically, transit and multimodal transportation uses. Going beyond these studies, this corridor represents a unique north-south connection paralleling the federal interstate highway system (both I-5 and I-405), and largely within our region’s Urban Growth Area.  

When coupled with the evolving value of high capacity transit systems, beyond just light rail, as nationally relevant tools for meeting mobility needs and reducing greenhouse gases that are produced by oil-dependent auto travel, acquisition of this corridor represents a reasonable investment in meeting public policy objectives.  
2. King County has a significant relationship with future transit service as the operator of transit service in the County.

King County directly funds and operates local, express bus, trolley, and variable route high capacity transit services.  Additionally, King County, under contract with various other municipal governments, operates street car, passenger only ferry, regional express bus, and fixed-guideway transit services.

As a primary operator of public transportation-transit services, it is reasonable that King County would invest in acquiring future transit operations assets, such as this corridor.

In addition, King County transit has one-time capital funds in reserve. On-going operations of King County’s transit system are facing structural and forecasted revenue concerns that may result in reductions of on-going services.  However, King County’s various public transportation funds are still projected to have fund balances of approximately $380 million throughout the 2010-2011 biennium, predominantly in the capital funds. 
With one-time public transportation funds available and CFT bonds funds already an option, it would also be a reasonable use of available funds to evaluate and acquire additional property with some mix of these funds.
Through analysis it became clear that until Step 3 negotiation are sufficiently refined to allow for a detailed review of the appropriateness of the funding mechanism proposed, staff could not reasonably present funding alternatives for member consideration.  Based upon direction from members, staff met with Executive staff to discuss an appropriate alternative for member consideration.  At Councilmember direction, a striking amendment has been prepared to address the County’s commitment to acquiring additional property rights, while not predetermining the formal funding mixture prior to transmittal of negotiated agreements for additional ERC property rights.  Working with Executive staff, a Striking Amendment (S1-attached) has been drafted to:

1. provide the Executive up to $26.5 million in negotiation authority for contracts to acquire additional property rights in the ERC; 
2. identify the likely funding sources with sufficient individual financial capacity for the contemplated property rights; 
3. require a regional process for determining specific uses of the corridor to be part of any future agreements; and 
4. require that such contracts be approved by the Council.  
Additionally, a Title Amendment (T1-attached) is necessary if S1 is approved.
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